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THE BERKSHIRE ORGANISTS’ ASSOCIATION 

Registered Charity No 298088 

The Berkshire Organists’ Association was founded at a 

meeting held on 19 April 1921, arranged by Mr. Percy 

Scrivener (Founder President) and Mr. Archibald Lusty, who 

subsequently served as Secretary for 46 years.  The 

Association was affiliated to the National Union of Organists 

Associations: which became the Incorporated Association of 

Organists in 1929, and to which we are still affiliated.  In 

1988 we became a registered charity. 

Our aims as an Association are: 

- to promote the art of playing the organ 

- to encourage the public to appreciate organ music 

- to provide help and advice to church musicians 

- to enable organists to meet each other. 

These aims are of equal importance, and we try to achieve them in three 

ways. 

(a)  Organising events for members. 

We hope to cater for as many tastes as possible by promoting organ recitals 

and concerts, master classes, talks on organs, discussions on church music, 

publishers evenings, choir workshops, social evenings and visits to interesting 

organs.  

Starting in 1965 we arranged regular celebrity recitals on the historic Father 

Willis organ in the Reading Concert Hall until these were suspended when the 

Hall was closed prior to restoration.. They have been resumed under the 

auspices of the Borough Council since the restoration of the Concert Hall in 

2000 

(b)  Communication with members. 

We issue a newsletter approximately every two months, and each year since 

1948 we have published this magazine which has few equals amongst other 

organists’ associations. 

(c)  Exercising an influence in the outside world. 

We consider it important to be, and be seen to be, a source of help and 

advice to all organists and church musicians.  We are striving to raise our 

profile in Berkshire, along with the Newbury and Windsor Associations, in 

order to involve as many people as possible in achieving the four aims listed 

above. 
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THE 83
RD

 ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING AND RECITAL 

held at Wesley Methodist Church, Reading, 
10 May 2003 

THE PRESIDENT'S REPORT 

It has been a great privilege to serve the Association as President for the past 

year, but I must confess that without the help and guidance of my fellow 

officers I would have found this an impossible task.  I have sought help from 

Graham Ireland, my predecessor, so many times since I succeeded him, that it is 

a wonder that he doesn't feel he is still President.  His advice, always cheerfully 

offered, has been an immense help to me, and during the period when both 

Margaret and I were incapacitated he came to the rescue in a most generous 

way.  I must also specifically mention Michael Humphries, who, despite living 

several miles away from me has come to my home on several occasions to 

rescue me from some pit or other I have dug myself into in my computer 

system.   But I am grateful to all of the Committee who have helped keep me on 

the straight and narrow (well as far as the organ world is concerned!).  What 

would we have done without our hardworking Treasurer, Mark, and those who 

bring our activities to the wider world - Philip, with the much admired 

Berkshire Organist, David and Don with the very informative web-site and the 

Diary.  Alan, too, has been a stalwart in his first officer's post with us, and how 

ably he fills that role.  Anne Bolam subtly stirs our consciences whenever she 

rattles the Benevolent tin, making sure that we don't slip past her unnoticed. 

I was glad of the opportunity to represent us at the Jubilee service at St 

Mary's, and afterwards at the Town Hall party.  This was a truly memorable 

occasion, though sadly, the Queen Mother, who was to have been there, had 

died a few weeks earlier.  More recently Don and I (accompanied by our wives) 

were able to attend the memorial service for Vernon Openshaw at Rotherfield 

Peppard, and were able to share in the tribute to one of our members who had 

given so much to church music over a very long period. 

The number of events our Association has arranged seems to grow year by 

year, and I am only too aware that I have not been able to attend as many 

recitals as I would have wished.  However, all those I did manage to get to were 

of a very high standard, and I shall never forget the duets played on the Wesley 

organ by Chris and David - especially the Mozart. 

Talk about buy one, get one free! 

I've been particularly pleased that more of our members are taking part in 

the outings so excellently arranged by Christine, and it is especially good to see 

some of our younger members at these events.  Without them, the Association 

would not have a future, and I am pleased that we try to encourage them as soon 

as their legs are long enough for their feet to reach the pedals! 
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There have been a few anxious moments during the year.  The Data 

Protection Act has caused problems with the way we publish our members list, 

and proposals concerning the licensing of premises where music is performed 

looked as if we might have difficulties as far as our own recitals, etc are 

concerned, and though it now looks hopeful that our fears will be unfounded, 

we will have to continue our vigilance over this matter. 

I'm aware that since I became a member many years ago (my first 

recollections are of visits to the Henry Willis works down the Old Kent Road, 

and to Hill, Norman and Beard in North London in the 1950s as well as Gordon 

Spriggs’ Presidential Service at Greyfriars in 1956) our role has changed.  I 

believe I am right in saying that at one time you had to have an organist's or 

deputy organist's post before you could even join.  Nowadays, a number of 

churches regard the organ as only secondary to a music group, with the sad 

effect that many congregations do not get a chance to hear much of the first 

class music that forms the organ's repertoire.  On the other hand, digital 

technology now makes it possible for us to have a good quality instrument at 

home, and I know of at least four of our members including me, (and another 

one just about to) who are fortunate enough to enjoy playing on our own 

organs.  It seems to me that this may widen the range of music played by our 

members, in that there will be more secular music played.  Perhaps this can 

only be a good thing, for there is still the attitude among some people that any 

music played on the classical organ must of necessity be "church music." 

Whatever the direction the Association takes, I know that we have a 

dedicated team of officers and loyal members to ensure its success for many 

years to come. 

Jim Wooldridge 

THE SECRETARY 

Firstly I must apologise for my absence at the AGM and I wish to thank Don 

Hickson who kindly volunteered to take the minutes of the meeting.  Secondly I 

should introduce myself since many of you will recall that at last year's AGM 

no nomination for Secretary was made during the meeting.  It seemed a little 

unfair that our President, having been Secretary, should find himself in the 

position of combining both roles.  I volunteered after the meeting on the 

understanding that home circumstances could on occasion prevent me from 

attending meetings etc., as indeed it has for this occasion.  I would like to thank 

your Committee for their tolerance and understanding whilst I am learning my 

way around the Association's business, and particularly our President, Jim 

Wooldridge, who has had to guide me on a number of occasions. 

The IAO and those local Associations with whom we correspond have been 

informed of the change of Officers.  We have close contacts with our 

Buckingham colleagues and an interchange of news is being maintained. 
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The IAO, beside the usual information and returns this year, requested that 

all Associations should consider writing to the Secretary of State for the 

Department of Culture, etc., regarding proposals for the introduction of 

entertainment licences including churches.  This was discussed at the January 

committee meeting but at that time it appeared that the inclusion of churches, 

village halls, etc., would be withdrawn.  It was thought that no such letter would 

therefore be necessary but doubts arose after the meeting, and I have therefore 

sent a letter on behalf of the Association to urge that these exemptions be 

maintained. 

The IAO also reminded us of their Grant and Guarantee Scheme which 

could be of use in the planning of educational events by providing direct 

assistance or at least a guarantee against loss.  Of course any such event would 

have to be approved by the IAO.  We have also been informed of the work of 

the Eric Thompson Trust, which aims to provide small grants to enable in 

particular young organists to attend master classes and educational courses. 

We have welcomed four new members of the Association this year, thanks 

to the efforts of the various among you!  Our thanks go particularly to those 

who manned the Town Hall during the Heritage Open Day, ensuring that 

Reading is kept informed of its Father Willis treasure. 

Thanks to sterling work by Philip Bowcock and his sub-committee The 

Berkshire Organist was produced and distributed to all members.  This has been 

a stressful year as regards the production and printing because new printers had 

to be found.  Beside the concerns over costs, the layout, etc., of the journal 

required to be checked and if necessary revised.  This is a time consuming 

process.  The distribution has been as wide as usual with this year certain 

additional copies sent, including one to Cologne! 

Copies of the Woodley Festival syllabus were again sent to various schools 

in the area to encourage entrants from them for the Organ Classes which are 

sponsored by this Association. 

The Organ Club visited Twyford and district for one of their monthly 

meetings, the event being organised by our Treasurer, Mark Jameson, with the 

assistance of a number of our members.  The visit was joined by a number of 

Association members and was very much enjoyed by all present. 

Alan Kent 

THE RECITAL 

Prior to the AGM Christopher Cipkin gave a most enjoyable short recital on 

the organ of Wesley Church, attended by members of both the Association and 

the Church.  The recent overhaul of the organ which included a detached and 

moveable console enabled the audience to be much closer to Christopher than is 

usually the case at recitals. 
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It must be said that the organ, overhauled as it has been, is nevertheless not 

in the most satisfactory position, being tucked away in an alcove at the rear of 

the choir stalls, and the sound has a tendency to give the impression that it is 

coming through a tunnel as the upper harmonics get lost on their way to the 

body of the building. 

In the 1999 restoration by T W Fearn of London, new additions included the 

Trumpet, Clarion, Celeste and Twelfth.  The 16 ft Bourdon was extended to 8 ft 

and 4 ft 

Philip Bowcock 

The organ of Wesley Methodist Church, Reading 

Great 

Open Diapason 8 
Hohl Flute 8 
Dulciana 8 
Principal 4 
Harmonic Flute 4 
Twelfth 22/3 
Fifteenth 2 
Sesquialtera III 
Corno di Bassetto 8 
Trumpet 8 
Clarion 8 

Swell 

Lieblich Bourdon 16 
Open Diapason 8 
Stopped Diapason 8 
Salicional 8 
Voix Célestes 8 
Principal 4 
Mixture  III 
Cornopean 8 
Oboe 8 
Tremulant 

Pedal 

Pedal Acoustic Bass 32 
Open Diapason 16 
Bourdon 16 
Bass Flute 8 
Octave Flute 4 

Accessories 

Swell Unison off 
Swell Sub-octave 
Swell Super-octave 
Swell to Great 
Swell to Pedal 
Great to pedal 
Three coupler reversers 
Five thumb pistons to each manual 
Ten toe pistons controlling a two-

channel capture system 
 

Programme 
Variations on an Original Theme (op 58) Flor Peeters 

(1903-1986 

Toccata, Adagio and Fugue in C major (BWV 64) J S Bach 
(1685-1750 

Romance sans Paroles (op 7) Joseph Bonnet 
(1884-1944) 

Allegretto Willliam Wolstenholme 
(1865-1931) 

Sonata in F minor (op.65 No 1)  Felix Mendelssohn-
Bartholdy (1809-1847) 
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HANDS-ON EXTEMPORIZATION 

OR CALL IT WHAT YOU WILL 

Graham Ireland 

I am sure that occasions have arisen, and will continue to arise when you are 

required to ‘fill in’ at some moment in the service, or perhaps keep going until 

the arrival of the funeral party or the bride. 

The following suggestions may be helpful to those who find themselves in 

the latter predicament.  The list is by no means exhaustive, and many other 

ideas will occur to you in time. 

1. If your piece begins with an introduction go back to the beginning but start 

at the end of the introduction where the main idea is stated.  For variety you 

might change your registration. 

2. Many pieces conclude with a codetta section.  This could be repeated with a 

change of registration, or even a slowing down of tempo or both.  (See the 

end of Handel’s Largo). 

3. Many pieces modulate to the dominant or some other related key half way 

through.  Make a note of these places and repeat them from this point.  

Closely related keys should not require any digressional material before your 

repeat. 

4. Some pieces such as Wagner’s Bridal March can be repeated with the entire 

middle section omitted. 

In other parts of the service the above suggestions are not suitable.  Might I 

suggest therefore, that you extemporize on the hymn which you have just sung 

or the one you will be playing next.  As a student at Sheffield University, I 

would sit next to the cathedral organist, on Sunday mornings giving notes in the 

service or playing the occasional voluntary at the close.  He was a gifted player 

often asking me to choose the final voluntary, which he dug out of his cupboard 

during the sermon and then played with great panache at the end, listened to by 

an adoring congregation.  (He was a contemporary of Dr H W Sumsion, and 

both studied under Herbert Brewer at Gloucester Cathedral).  His playing was 

impressive enough, but his extemporizations on the processional hymn due to 

be sung in a few minutes’ time were so memorable that I am able to recall his 

basic methods in some detail.  In making music nothing seemed to worry the 

goodly Dr Tustin Baker.  An out and out Romantic, his playing was effortless 

and extremely colourful, and he excelled in the interpretation of such works as 

for example Harwood’s great Sonata in C# minor.  To him the cathedral organ 

was an orchestra of some sixty differing tone colours.  No composer escaped 

his orchestral clutches, not even Bach, whose Toccata and Fugue in D Minor 

was transformed into a romantic riot only equalled in the present day by Carlo 

Curley’s interpretation, as heard on Classic FM. 
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What were the secrets of Tustin Baker’s extemporizations?  He may have 

been the proud possessor of a Durham DMus, perfect pitch, and an impeccable 

technique, but the plan of his extempore pieces was simplicity itself.  His genius 

lay in selecting ideas and colours from the myriads of possibilities open to him 

from the hymn in question, and weaving them into a creditable piece.  I propose 

to outline his ideas (some of which I use each Sunday morning at St Andrews) 

in this article.  You will require at hand the four part hymn tune Moscow for 

reference purposes.  My version of it is in G major.  Tustin Baker’s ideas go 

like this. 

1. Stick to a simple form. 

2. Focus on two or three ideas from the hymn. 

3. Keep a standard key scheme in mind. 

4. Choose a style for your extemporization. 

5. Prepare your registration. 

1 Simple Form. 

True Binary form is difficult to create on the spur of the moment.  Sonata 

form as practised by the classicists/romanticists is too long winded, and the 

freer ‘forms’ such as Bagatelles, Fantasias, and Impromptus need careful 

practice if they are to be successful and live up to their name.  The most 

obvious one is Ternary or ABA form.  At its most simple it could be a theme A 

followed by a change of key leading to theme B, then a repeat of theme A.  A 

more ambitious scheme would be Introduction, Theme A, transition to the 

Dominant key for Theme B, a modulation to the Tonic key for a decorated 

repeat of Theme A, followed by a short Coda.  I can hear you saying, ‘that’s 

quite impossible’. Well, it isn’t, with thoughtful practice beforehand if 

necessary. 

2. Ideas. 

Keep these simple.  Two will suffice for your piece, and you will incorporate 

more with experience.  They should be different either in rhythmic or melodic 

characteristic, for this will help you to keep on course.  Don’t choose 

complicated ideas until you are ready for them.  It is a good idea to change the 

time signature of your piece to add a little je ne sais quoi to it, and return to the 

original one for your final statement. 

3. Standard key schemes. 

Modulation from the Tonic to the Dominant is the most useful.  Sharpen the 

fourth of your home key to arrive in the Dominant and flatten it to return to the 

Tonic.  Modulation from the Tonic to the Sub Dominant will involve flattening 

the seventh of the Tonic key. 
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4. Style 

Your main concern here should be texture and harmony.  A melody in the 

treble with a simple accompaniment in the bass with pedals is a good basis for 

setting your piece in motion.  Choose a rhythmic pattern for your left hand 

which you can maintain with ease, and select some harmonies perhaps based on 

those of the hymn tune.  In the middle section you could, if you feel really bold, 

put the tune in the tenor, reverting to the original for the A repeat.  Perhaps you 

could add contrast by playing a homophonic section. 

If you have some sequences up your sleeve use them in the middle section, 

for they are not only colourful, but they add an adhesive quality to your piece. 

5. Registration 

This will depend on the place in the service where your extemporization 

takes place.  To take one example it may be after the Gospel has been taken 

down to the people, in this case a loud joyous piece would be most suitable. 

Collection time might benefit from a contemplative piece. 

In case you have forgotten, I did say at the outset that my ideas here are by 

no means exhaustive.  They serve merely as a simple framework on which to 

hang ideas.  As you gain in confidence try different forms, be more ambitious in 

your key schemes, and colour your piece with contrasting registrations.  You 

will in time receive congratulations from more discerning members of your 

congregation who recognize the hymn that you have chosen for your 

extemporization or who are elated from being spared aimless meanderings over 

the manuals, or a torrent of unrhythmic discords played fortissimo. 

Best of luck to you in your endeavours!  Invite us to hear one of your 

attempts if you should turn out to be a David Briggs. 

Enclosed with this edition of The Berkshire Organist is a ‘written out’ 

version of such an extemporization based on my suggestions outlined above. 

 
 

THE JUBILEE 

The Jubilee of Her Majesty The Queen was celebrated by a Civic Service in 

the Minster Church with our President, Jim Wooldridge, representing the 

Association.  This was an event for the whole of Berkshire with the Lord 

Lieutenant, mayors, chief executives and representatives of all the major 

organisations of the County.  The Queen Mother, who died on 30 March 2002, 

was sadly missed as Chief Guest at this event. 

Following the service, all those attending processed along Friar Street to the 

Concert Hall for refreshments.  During this Graham Ireland and Philip 

Bowcock were invited to play incidental music on the Father Willis which was 

heard for the first time by many present.  Some apparently did not even know of 

its existence! 
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PREPARING FOR THE END? 

Peter Marr 

St Barnabas, Beckenham, where I have been Vicar since 1992 has, in 

common with many parishes, old people’s homes within its boundaries.  We 

have only two, one residential and one a nursing home.  I visit the residential 

home each week and hold a short service there.  There are in the region of 

twenty residents at any one time.  The service always includes two hymns for 

which I prepare large print copies of the words.  I should like to share my 

experiences over this with the hope it may both jog the memories and urge the 

consciences of the readers of The Berkshire Organist, in particular those who 

are involved in playing hymns for their churches.  The reason for that will be 

made clear. 

When I started, I used to pre-record the music of the hymns for use at the 

service.  In due course it so happened that my tape recorder went wrong and 

would not record.  So I discontinued the use of taped accompaniment and, as I 

had sung along with the residents anyway, just continued like that.  An 

interesting thing was that this loss of instrumental accompaniment seemed to 

improve rather than discourage the joining-in and singing of the residents.  It 

was not a reflection of an increase in their mental capacity, for over the years 

the Home concerned had been taking more residents with Alzheimer’s-related 

problems than before.  This made me think not so much about why this 

improvement should come about (unless it was a figment of my imagination), 

but about the repertoire that we used. 

In numerical terms, the repertoire over the course of a year is just over thirty 

hymns.  Interestingly this is not so very different from the number of tunes 

usually found on a set of barrels on late 18
th
-century/early 19

th
-century church 

barrel organs as being the number that a congregation can cope with over the 

course of a year.  Naturally, our repertoire is different from those!  I have tried 

to reflect the church’s year by selecting suitable hymns in tune with the time of 

the year but keeping within a known repertoire. 

Now to some, judging the content of this repertoire will have been a 

subjective judgement, but not entirely.  Although I was brought up on the 

English Hymnal (1906 edition rather than the amended 1933 edition) I played 

the organ in the 1950s in a number of village churches that used A & M 

Standard edition.  So that’s fifty-odd years ago.  What were the residents of the 

Home brought up on, either at school or at church or chapel?  
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Before we can answer that question we might consider some other 

background.  The bulk of those hymns with tunes (and the association of one 

with the other is essential) that formed the popular element in Hymns A&M and 

the Revised A&M (1950) derive from the flowering of hymn-tune writing in the 

1860s and 1870s.  The “big” tunes of eight lines or so tend to date from a little 

later.  With the exception of a few tunes, I would imagine that only a small 

amount of material that dates from after 1900 remains in the memories of the 

post-75 year-old generation as far as their church connections are concerned, 

with some significant exceptions such as Thaxted, Down Ampney, and Abbotts 

Leigh. 

We are therefore looking at a relatively simple question.  What remains in 

the deep memories of the non-churchgoing 70-90 year olds now, early in the 

21
st
 century, and why?  

Their school experiences, the “younger” ones from the thirties, and the 

“older” ones from the twenties, will have etched their memories of hymnody.  

The former may well have had the experience of the influence of Martin Shaw’s 

new tunes (perhaps in Songs of Praise or derivative material), the latter almost 

certainly from Hymns A&M.  Both of these elements of repertoire continued in 

wide use for quite some years.  And here we come to the issue that is the point 

of this article.  

Firstly, the experience of hymnody in most schools is vastly different, or 

non-existent, when compared with the experience of the post-70 year-old 

generations. 

Secondly, there was, broadly from 1870, a fairly static core within the hymn 

repertory even if that core grew.  That is no longer the case.  It is not that the 

repertoire is increasing, as is to be expected as the church changes, but that it is 

changing rapidly, so much so that in some traditions the great corpus of English 

hymnody is jettisoned in favour, solely, of worship songs.  These, I think by 

their nature and style, will often be ephemeral.  This is exacerbated by the use 

of short-life acetates rather than longish-life hymn books, even allowing for the 

fact that large numbers of hymns published in all printed hymnals inevitably 

drop out of use.  Some worship songs, however, may stand the test of time. 

Excellence is no criteria either way.  Fashion may be.  The work of the Church 

Light Music Group and the intriguing tunes of Malcolm Williamson are two 

areas that come to mind. 

This seems to point to accepting the fact that if Christian hymnody is to find 

a place in geriatric spiritual care in fifty to sixty years’ time, the situation over 

repertoire  — now a rapidly shifting repertoire — may well have to be 

approached very differently from the way we may approach it today. 
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LONDON VISIT – 8 FEBRUARY 2003 

Don Hickson 

On a dull but not too chilly February day some 16 members of the 

Association and friends made their way by various means to the capital for the 

first outing of the year.  The first port of call was the Handel House Museum in 

Brook Street – not far from the upper class stores of New Bond Street, which 

might have been an expensive temptation for some of the ladies in the party. 

The Museum is situated on all three floors of the house in which Handel 

spent a large part of his life, and wrote many of his more famous works, 

including Messiah, and where he was to die.  On the top floor we first saw a 

short video which included excerpts from Handel’s works, comments on them, 

and a section showing the creation of a painting inspired by the Hallelujah 

Chorus.  We then continued round the house through the various rooms, most of 

which were devoid of furniture and mainly depicted portraits and sketches of 

the period.  Furniture was present in only three rooms – the bedroom which 

contained the made up tester bed in which Handel died, the “Rehearsal” room 

where we had the pleasure of listening to a quartet playing, and the composing 

room which contained a dummy keyboard and harpsichord.  Although it was 

explained that, because the rooms were used in Handel’s time for performances, 

it was probable that there was only room for chairs, the writer finds it difficult 

to believe that he would have had nowhere to hang his clothes, or to store his 

food and wine, bearing in mind the reputation he had for indulging in these 

commodities!  

After we had satisfied 

ourselves in this respect in our 

own various ways we re-

assembled after lunch at All 

Souls’ Church, Langham 

Place.  This church, built in 

1824 and the only one in 

London designed by Nash, is 

now probably best known for 

its association with the BBC 

next door, and was for many 

years the venue for the 

broadcast of the Daily Service.  

Although the famous exterior 

view remains unaltered, 

internally the church has a very airy and modern look despite the retention of 

the original design with its unique columns.  The East end is dominated by a 

strikingly modern metal combined lectern and pulpit, behind which were chairs 

 
All Soul’s – a general view, showing the console (centre) 

and the lectern (left of centre) 
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for the All Souls’ Orchestra.  The three Services on Sundays are accompanied 

by organ and orchestra and with congregation at each generally exceeding 

1,000 (with overspill in the hall below) Colin Gouldon (our host there) 

explained that full organ is needed nearly all the time to support the orchestra 

and congregation during the hymns! 

The first organ in the church was built by Bishop and various rebuilds have 

taken place over the years by Hunters and Willis culminating in the latest 

rebuild by Harrisons.  This produced the very fine 4 manual instrument that 

stands in glory to the south side of the chancel, with the gilded pipes (some of 

which are the original Bishop) in 

the gallery at the West End.  The 

Willis 3-manual console at the 

West End has been retained and 

can be used if required with the 

stops from the fourth manual 

playable from the remaining 

three.  After a fine demon-

stration of the organ by Colin 

Gouldon it was time to throw it 

open to volunteers, but as we 

had been joined by a similar 

sized party from the East Surrey 

Association very few of our 

members actually had a chance 

to try their hands on it. 

It was now time to venture out into the open again for the short walk round 

the corner to All Saints’ Church, Margaret Street and what a contrast!  Built 

some thirty years after All Souls, this building was a truly magnificent 

Victorian edifice, high vaulted, quiet and decorated with tiles and the pastel 

coloured painting so typical of the period.  We were welcomed by Harry 

Bramma who told us that the church was designed by Butterfield, and was 

intended as a flagship for the resurgent Oxford Movement in the Church.  The 

original organ by Hill was unusual in that, although it had 4 manuals, they were 

Great, Swell and two Choir Manuals (one each side of the Chancel).  This was a 

specific requirement to enhance the accompaniment of antiphonal plainsong 

singing which was a feature of the liturgy there. 

As at All Souls, there have been many rebuilds since then, some in very 

quick succession, and the 1874 work replaced the North side Choir organ with a 

more conventional Solo manual.  In 1895 hydraulic action was installed but the 

amount of pressure required to service such a large instrument was such that 

even the high pressure water mains had difficulty in providing the necessary 

power sometimes with unfortunate effects!  Electric blowers were installed in 

 
All Soul’s – the console 
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1957.  Once again a demonstration by Harry Bramma competently showed us 

what the organ could do before we were allowed to have a go.  Unfortunately, 

because of the numbers present and the need to be clear by 5.30 when 

Confessions started, only a few were able to take advantage of this wonderful 

opportunity. 

So it was back to our respective trains and the journey home, while we 

reflected on what, on balance, was a fine day organised by our programme 

committee and containing some unusual, but well worthwhile items. 

 

VISIT TO EDINBURGH 

Jonathan Holl 

At the beginning of October, six members of the Association together with 

two spouses arrived at the Ibis Hotel, situated centrally in the old part of 

Edinburgh, to spend a very busy and absorbing three days hearing and playing 

some of the finest organs in the city.  The tour had been arranged by Michael 

Harris, Organist of St. Giles Cathedral, and a member of this Association. 

After an early evening meal nearby, when we were joined by Michael’s wife 

Brigitte, herself much in demand as an organ teacher, we were led into St. Giles 

Cathedral to visit the spectacular Rieger organ, installed in 1992 – spectacular 

not only aurally but also visually.  The case is tall and slender, built of Austrian 

Oak and finished in a translucent red stain.  Pipe shades and additional 

decoration include the use of bronze and glass built into the woodwork.  The 

organ has three manuals with 57 speaking stops, boldly voiced, making possible 

authentic interpretations of all schools of music.  Michael gave us excellent 

demonstrations on all the organs to which he accompanied us, and his playing 

was always much appreciated.  He explained that this organ puts the fear of 

God into the congregation!  We could certainly see why – for full organ it is 

seldom necessary to use all the Swell and Great reeds together!! 

The next morning, after a 15 minute walk, we found ourselves at Greyfriars 

Church, where in about 1990 Peter Collins installed a large three manual organ 

with 47 speaking stops.  This is amongst the largest of new tracker organs built 

in Britain.  It stands imposingly on a west-end gallery and like the organ in St. 

Giles was a joy to play. 

Our next port of call was to Canongate.  Here was a little gem! – a small two 

manual Frobenius.  A large part of the church was decorated in blue with 

different shades for wood panels etc.  The organ case was in similar hue, and 

the whole church had a feeling of freshness and of being well cared for.  The 

organ was a delight, with very clear sounds, as well as being completely 

unforgiving in any technical indiscretions or irregularities of touch on the part 

of the player!  In his demonstration Michael played some Mendelssohn, 
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showing us that the organ could well do justice to music outside the baroque 

genre. 

During the afternoon we explored some of the quieter parts of Edinburgh, 

walking through wooded areas with streams, and passing the birthplace of one 

of our party!  After taking afternoon tea and scones, we arrived at St. Mary’s 

Episcopal Cathedral to attend the evening eucharist service at which we were 

officially welcomed.  After the service there was a short wait before the 

organist, Matthew Owens, could greet us because the choir needed to rehearse 

for 15 minutes for a service the next day at which a new window was to be 

dedicated by The Princess Royal.  We had a slightly curtailed time at the four 

manual Willis/Harrison before visiting the Song School.  Of much more interest 

than the newly-restored two manual Willis organ were the amazing murals all 

around the room.  These were painted about 100 years ago and depict amongst 

other things all the members of the choir and clergy at that time! 

After breakfast the next morning Michael joined us for a short bus ride to 

visit the somewhat circular church of Broughton St. Mary.  After the mostly 

modern organs we had been playing, here was a small two manual Lewis built 

in 1882 – another gem.  Although recently restored, the manual action was 

fairly stiff, but the sound was something to behold – very clear singing tone and 

a very rich full organ.  The abbreviated specification gives no idea of the sound. 

Gt. 16 8 8 8 4 4 III 8.  Sw 8 8 8 8 4 8 8.  Ped. 16 16 ped octave. 

We then continued to St. Stephens Centre – a redundant church, now used 

for all sorts of activities, but with the original three manual Father Willis kept in 

good condition.  After the yoga class had finished, we were able to enter.  The 

organ has many similarities to that of Reading Town Hall, and the noble sound 

was certainly reminiscent of the latter before its recent restoration! 

The afternoon was free, and some took the opportunity to visit The Royal 

Yacht Britannia which is now permanently berthed at Leith.  Although time was 

short, (one was able to walk around in one’s own time), the tour was extremely 

interesting, seeing almost everything from the Honeymoon Suite to the 

fireman’s quarters, engine and laundry rooms.  We managed to find time for 

afternoon tea and scones. 

Later, for our final visit we were greeted at the McEwan Hall by Dr. John 

Kitchen, the University Organist.  The McEwan Hall is the university’s 

Graduation Hall and is a remarkable building of enormous grandeur.  The organ 

was originally built in 1897 by Robert Hope-Jones with some reconstruction in 

1953 by Willis.  Rushworth and Dreaper did further work in 1980.  Today the 

organ has 62 speaking stops and a moveable console.  The internal layout is 

rather strange with the Solo and Choir chambers placed at right-angles to the 

Great and Swell divisions and at some distance apart.  But in spite of all the 

supposed theoretical shortcomings, the sound, (which is the final judge of an 
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organ) was one of amazing majesty and splendour.  Dr. Kitchen played to us the 

first movement of Widor’s Symphonie V before we all tried our hand as usual. 

We then walked barely 100 yards to the Reid Concert Hall.  The difference 

in organ culture could not have been more marked.  Here was a strictly North 

German classical organ built by Ahrend with 21 stops in 1977.  The 

Rückpositiv, as normal, is behind the player, but the stops for this division are 

also behind the player on both sides!  A straight, flat pedalboard and of course 

no aids to registration complete the scene.  This is certainly an organ where one 

seldom makes any registration changes during a performance – indeed one does 

not need to!  A lovely sound for the baroque repertoire. 

Gastronomy had not until now been a notable part of this tour, but Dr. 

Kitchen recommended a first class Italian restaurant nearby where the evening 

was completed with excellent food and conversation. 

Grateful thanks are due to our three hosts: Dr. John Kitchen, Matthew 

Owens, and above all to Michael Harris, for arranging such an interesting few 

days.  His organ demonstrations, enthusiasm and good humour will long be 

remembered. 

AND THE “SOCIAL” SIDE :  

Anne Bolam 

This was an interesting occasion for me, having been born and brought up in 

Edinburgh, and I gained a completely different perspective from a “visitor’s” 

angle. 

Those of us who attended stayed at the Ibis Hotel at the junction of the High 

Street and the Bridges, very convenient to St Giles, Greyfriars Church and the 

Canongate Church (the Queen’s Parish Church when she stays at Holyrood). 

I recall that the men didn’t like the continental breakfast provided by the Ibis 

– expecting porridge and a “fry-up”.  One morning the fire alarm went off and 

we all had to leave the breakfast room – a small man grabbed his breakfast tray 

which he propped on a wheely bin, only for the butter pat to fall on the 

pavement.  He scooped up the butter and applied it to his croissant!  Five fire 

engines attended the “fire” which turned out to be a rather hot hairdryer setting 

off the fire alarm. 

A few minutes after that there was a massive fire near the old part of the city 

which destroyed many listed timber buildings. 

The weather was fine for most of the time - just as well, as we had a great 

deal of walking to do. 
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VISIT TO OXFORD CHAPELS 

April 2002 

Dennis Tutty 

Our tour of Oxford College Chapels was led by our distinguished President, 

Graham Ireland, with a good representation from the BOA membership on a 

bright spring Saturday in April. 

First stop was the three manual instrument at Magdalen College (1986 

Mander restoration in the Cottingham Stone Chaire Case built in 1830).  The 

magnificent College chapel has exquisitely decorated wooden choir stalls and a 

stone vaulted roof which together seemed to enhance the sound of the organ 

from the chapel floor, although presenting the not unusual problem of the 

organist not being able to appreciate the full tonal quality of his/her effort.  

Although the chapel organist was not present it was comforting to find the 

building heated and we were able to crowd into the restricted space around the 

console at the back of the chapel to inspect and try the instrument once we had 

discovered the power switches.  Interesting to note that the pedal board was 

straight, in line with current fashion, although we had difficulty in working out 

how to couple the Swell and Great. 

A sprightly walk passing through Christ Church Meadow and across the 

main road brought us to Pembroke College where we were met by Matthew 

O'Donovan and organ scholar Richard Leach, our guides to Pembroke and 

Merton College Chapels.  We got the impression that the porter thought we 

might be from the press but our guide was able to reassure him and we 

proceeded to the relatively small but highly decorated chapel with a wonderful 

painted ceiling in a flower motif and colourful statues along the walls. 

The 1995 two manual organ was originally in the Sheldonian and is an early 

Letourneau instrument, one of the first by a builder from Canada.  We were 

treated to a demonstration by Richard Leach who gave a faultless performance 

of the Fugue from Fantasia and Fugue in G minor BWV 542 – music eminently 

suited to the instrument.  Again a straight pedal board, but this did not present 

problems to Graham in his rendition of the Nikolaus Bruhns' `Praeludium in E 

minor' which starts with several bars of speedy pedal solos.  The general feeling 

was of a somewhat dead acoustic in this chapel. 

Finally we arrived at Merton College.  A large chapel, rather spartan but 

with a magnificent stained glass east window.  There were two organs, a 

chamber organ near the altar and the main 1968 Walker two manual instrument 

at the west end.  My first thought was "the main organ can't fill this place". 

How wrong I was.  Organ scholar Matthew O'Donovan gave a virtuoso 

rendition of the Fugue from Prelude and Fugue in E flat,"St Anne" BWV 552 

(O God our Help), which filled the building with rich bright sound.  The 
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problem we then had was "Who follows that?"  One of our youngest members 

came to our rescue with a beautifully restrained rendering of the Adagio from 

Sonata No. 3 in C minor by Guilmant.  Nice to come across a concave pedal 

board at this organ.  The chamber organ (Byfield? c.1750) was a delight.  Half a 

dozen stops, no pedals, but a divided compass manual and a "soft" pedal.  The 

short demonstration by Matthew brought out attributes a much larger 

instrument would envy. 

A very enjoyable afternoon and a delight to see two of our youngest 

Association Members, Paul and Charles were not shy in going forward to 

demonstrate their considerable talents.  As one of our older members 

commented, the future of the Association is in good hands. 

 

DAY VISIT TO GLOUCESTERSHIRE 

Paul Manley (12) 

Our first church we visited was HOLY TRINITY, MINCHINHAMPTON.  The 

organ had three manuals and was positioned up in the chancel.  It had a mixture 

of actions shown below: 

Gt/Sw  Tracker 

Choir  Electric 

Ped  Tubular pneumatic and Electric 

We arrived just before a fireman’s wedding for which some of us, (Herriotts 

and Manleys), rang the bells – a ‘grab’ (new tower) for all of us. 

HOLY TRINITY, AMBERLEY was our next church.  The console was detached 

and was surrounded by a curtain.  The organ had two manuals with a third 

manual connected to an electronic keyboard. 

Before the next church we had lunch and a very welcome beer or two at a 

beautiful local pub where we also saw the dentist from the popular TV series As 

Time Goes By. 

ST. MARY MAGDALENE, RODBOROUGH was next.  There was a two manual 

organ which had an electric action and a balanced swell pedal.  One of the 

previous vicars of this church was the writer of the Thomas the Tank Engine 

stories, Revd Awdrey.  This was probably my favourite church. 

Our final church was ST. GEORGE, KING’S STANLEY.  When the organ here 

was first built, it had one manual and pedal but in 1895 a second manual was 

added.  The action of the organ was tracker to the manuals and electro-

pneumatic to the pedals.  It had five combination pedals – three to Great and 

two to Swell.  It also had a balanced swell pedal.  It was at this church that we 

were welcomed with tea and biscuits. 

I thoroughly enjoyed the outing. 
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BERKSHIRE ORGANISTS VISIT WEST BERKSHIRE 

Mark Jameson 

12 April 2003 

This outing was a visit to West Berkshire – a corner little known to many of 

us from the centre or east of the County.  After cold weather early in the week, 

the day was sunny and warm though it did cloud over later in the day. 

There was an especially good turn out of members, and it was good to see 

new members taking part.  There was healthy competition for the organ bench – 

all abilities were active!  Tony Foster-Waite and his wife were with us for the 

day and it was good to be able to see their work.  Our ports of call were : 

ST. LAWRENCE PARISH CHURCH, HUNGERGFORD 

This church is located next to the Kennet and Avon Canal, (Grid Ref 

SU3368) and was built around 1820 replacing an older building, and pictures of 

previous buildings feature in the vestry. 

The organ is positioned in the rear gallery and the front pipes are decorated.  

In c1854 Eagles installed a single manual organ of five octaves with Open 

The organ of St Lawrence, Hungerford 

Great (Right jamb) 
Open Diapason 8 
Gamba [sounds like a stopped bass 

octave] 8 
Dulciana 8 
Gedackt 8 
Principal 4 
Flauto Traverso 4 
Twelfth 22/3 
Fifteenth 2 
Mixture 19.22 (1975 Percy Daniel) II 

Swell (Left Jamb) 
Lieblich Bourdon  

(full compass) 16 
Open Diapason 8 
Salicional 8 
Voix Celeste (TC) 8 
Principal 4 
Piccolo 2 
Mixture  12.15 II 
Horn (Revoiced by Percy Daniel) 8 
Oboe (Revoiced by Percy Daniel) 8 

Choir (Right jamb) 
Rohr Flute 8 
Lieblich Flute 4 
Principal 2 
Sesquialtera 12.17 II 
Trumpet 8 

Pedal 
Open Diapason 16 
Bourdon 16 
Trombone (Extension Choir) 16 
 
Stop head style: F&A  script original 
stops.     FW– small black script 

General 
Left of Keys: 
Swell to Pedal 
Great to Pedal 
Choir to Pedal 
Right of Keys: 
Swell to Great 
Choir to Great (prepared for) 
Choir to Swell 
Swell octave 

Manual compass: 56 
Pedal compass: 30 
3 Great toe levers on left side 
Balanced Swell Pedal 
3 spaces where old levers removed. 
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Jill York plays the organ of St Laurence, 
West Woodhay 

Diapason. Stopt Diapason, Principal, Flute and Fifteenth.  In 1880 Forster and 

Andrews of Hull built a new organ, and in 1975 Percy Daniel of Clevedon 

converted the Swell to electric action. 

Since 1982 it has been maintained by our member, Anthony Foster-Waite, of 

Newbury, and in 1986 he added a Choir with a Trumpet extended to a spare 

pedal stop. 

The organ is in good order and is a pleasure to play! 

HUNGERFORD UNITED REFORMED CHURCH 

Our next visit was to Hungerford United Reformed church (originally 

Congregational).  The original chapel, pre 1800, was behind the existing 

building and is now a hall, and the current building dates from c1805. 

The organ is on the rear gallery with casework painted red/brown and was 

installed c1820 by H C Lincoln.  It may have included some older work.  In 

1908 Alphonse Cary of Newbury did some work but in the late 1960s it was 

taken out of use and replaced by 

an electronic.  The church was 

restored in 1989, and the organ 

was restored c1995 by Derrick 

Carrington 

Our final call was to West 

Woodhay and the route there 

proved to be an exercise in map 

reading – but the result was worth 

it.  

This delightful Victorian 

church replaced one adjacent to 

West Woodhay House after the 

The organ of Hungerford United Reformed Church (originally Congregational) 
Swell 

The pipework has gone but was : 
Open Diapason  8  
Stop’t. Diapason  8  
Flute  4 
Pipes of the Hautboy 8 are in store, and 
there are blanks where other stops 
have been removed. 

Great 
Open Diapason 8 
Stopd Diapason 8 
Principal 4 
Twelfth (New 1995) 2 2/3 
Fifteenth 2 
 

General 
Compass : 
Great  G – f 

Swell Middle C - f  

 
Blowing is electric 
There are no pedals 
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then owner decided he did not like the previous 1716 building next to his home 

– perhaps he had a guilt complex?  We were much welcomed here by the vicar, 

the Revd Julie Ramsbottom and the patron, John Henderson. 

The current church building was started in 1883, and extended in 1894 to 

add the organ chamber.  There are two bells, one dating from 1717 transferred 

from the previous church, some excellent carvings, and some medieval tiles.  

The earliest record of a church here is 1302. 

The organ stands in the north chamber of the chancel, in a rack pipe case 

behind a 1901 wooden screen.  It was built in 1895 Henry Willis & Sons  

(Willis 2).  In 1977 Foster-Waite took over tuning and maintenance and in 1998 

they cleaned and overhauled it.  The only change was that the Dulciana was 

restored to its original softer state.  The organ is in very good condition. 

This was a very good day! 

_____________________ 

WOODHAY, EAST  St. Martin 

While in the area, I decided to look at the other Woodhay church, just over 

the county boundary and into Hampshire.  This proved to be a barn church with 

Victorian gothic chancel, a rebuild of an older part – and not quite in line.   

In 1916 the organ was funded by a gift from the Carnegie Trust [according 

to a plaque above the organ] and built by Norman & Beard.  In 1991 it was 

rebuilt with new action and stop changes by Foster-Waite.  It is positioned on 

the north side, with a case projecting into the chancel.  Pipework is in the vestry 

at the rear of the organ.  This organ, also looked after by Tony Foster-Waite is 

as follows: 

The organ of St Laurence, West Woodhay 
Great 

Open Diapason 8 
Claribel Flute 8 
Dulciana 8 
Principal 4 

Swell 
Geigen Principal Swell 8 
Lieblich Gedact Swell 8 
Salicional Swell 8 
Gemshorn Swell 4 

Pedal 
Bourdon Pedale 16 
 

General 
Swell to Great 
Swell to Pedal 
Great to Pedal 
Two metal toe pistons to Great 
Compass 56/30 
Action is tracker with pneumatic pedal 
Hand blowing still possible. 
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(At some time in the past, the Hungerford Hospital had an organ – David 

Wicken’s book on Samuel Green records a four stop instrument which in 1987 

was located in a private residence at Schagen in the Netherlands.) 

 

SOCIAL AFTERNOON 

Graham Ireland 

The first of the association's events for 2003 took place in the Morlais Room 

at St Michael's Church, Tilehurst, on Saturday 11 January.  After a warm 

welcome from our President, Jim Wooldridge, he delivered a lucid talk on 

'Hymns', a veritable feast of facts to satiate the intellect.  A brief summary by 

Jim with his permission runs as follows and the full length article appears 

elsewhere in this edition. 

Victorian hymns were the opening focus of the talk.  Explanations of how 

they came to be written and the music composed for them were detailed 

including those which were written for specific occasions and not for church 

occasions.  Part of his talk described how hymns had changed over the years, 

particularly those for children, many of which were originally rather morbid by 

nature.  A considerable number of tunes were composed by laymen, (especially 

the Welsh), and by lower members of the clergy who were anxious to increase 

their incomes from royalties.  Jim continued his talk by outlining the part that 

the organ played in church music, and the reluctance of many churches, 

(especially in Scotland), to accept the instrument as a benefit to worship.  He 

also explained how the numerous hymn books came into being, and how these 

were whittled down to those in common use today by the various 

The organ of St Martin, East Woodhay 

Great 
Open Diapason 8 
Stopp’d Diapason 8 
Dulciana 8 
Principal 4 
Flute 4 
Fifteenth 2 
Mixture 19.22 II 
Clarionet 8 
Trumpet (post 1995) 8 

Swell 
Horn diapason 8 
Lieblich Gedact 8 
Salicional 8 
Voix Célstes  (TC) 8 
Gemshorn 4 
Nazard 22/3 
Fifteenth 2 
Tierce 13/5 
Oboe 8 

PEDAL 
Bourdon 16 
Bass Flute 8 
Flute 4 
 
Compass 56/30 
Balanced Swell pedal 

General 
Swell to Great 
Swell to Pedal 
Swell Super octave 
Swell Sub octave 
Swell Super octave to Great 
Great to Pedal 
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denominations.  The talk concluded with the importance of music as an aid to 

worship, and the valuable ro1e the organist plays in creating the correct 

atmosphere for worship and the liturgy. 

Following the talk a recital by members of the Cameo Consort was given, 

whose programme, skilfully put together by Ian May, its conductor, transported 

us from century to century in differing musical styles.  The programme below 

gives a vivid idea of these varying styles and periods, all of which were 

faithfully evoked by this small but versatile group : 

 

Shelagh Trist [soprano] 
Lorna White [alto and piano] 

Ann Turner [soprano and flute] 
Christine Wells [cello] 

Ian May (piano and director) 
 

Programme 
Ensemble; 
 
Flute 
Ensemble 
Vocal trios 
 
 
Cello 
 
Ensemble 

The Madrigal from Ruddigore 
 
Sonata in F (vivace-largo-allegro) 
Cantata; Singet dem. Herrn [Psalm48] 
Never Weather beaten sail 
How merrily we live 
Lift Thine Eyes (Elijah) 
Oh! That Cello 
There's always one you can't forget 
Sweet and Low 
The heavenly aeroplane 

Gilbert & Sullivan arr.Ian 
May 

Telemann 
Buxtehude 
Campion 
Michael East 
Mendelssohn 
Charlie Chaplin 
Charlie Chaplin 
Barnaby arr. Ian May  
John Rutter 

In offering my personal thanks to the artists for their recital, I know I echo 

the thoughts of all members and visitors, whose enjoyment was evident from 

the enthusiastic applause heard at the end of it. 

To complete the entertainment, David Pether, having divided the members 

and visitors into teams, proceeded with his quiz.  A series of questions were 

asked by this extremely adept quizmaster on such topics as blind organists from 

France and England, cathedral architects and architecture, Italian musical terms, 

Christmas, and the Association with its Reading connections.  We swiftly 

moved on from section to section, and then came the dreaded moment for the 

answers.  By this time most of us were aware of the serious gaps in our 

knowledge, and had some idea of our possible total of correct answers.  Rather 

like Nicholas Parsons giving the results in his show Just a Minute, the author of 

this article is just reporting that one group was well ahead and others were in 

close second etc! 

By this time we were all ready for tea.  Despite her incapacity, Margaret, our 

President's wife, had laid on a tea, the standard of which we have now come to 

expect from her and the helpers.  It was remarkable for both its variety of 

goodies and their attractive presentation.  During this most important point in 
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the proceedings participants were thanked for their contribution, and members 

enjoyed the opportunity to chat amongst themselves about this and that on these 

rare occasions when they meet socially. 

 

OUNDLE ‘GET AHEAD!’ DAY IN LONDON 

Charles Herriott 

On 5 October I headed to St. Giles, Cripplegate in the Barbican to attend an 

‘inspirational day for young organists’ run by Oundle International Festival and 

St. Giles International Organ School, and upon turning up I was surprised to see 

organists as young as nine who were already proficient!  It began with a 

demonstration on the Mander organ in St. Giles by Ann Marsden-Thomas and 

James Parsons, who were to be our tutors for the day.  The organ was splendid 

and suitable for all types of music, but had a very unusual stop, called a 

Cymbalstern which gave a bell-like sound, and I learned that it worked by a star 

mechanism turning with a bell on each of its points. 

After the demonstrations we were split into two groups, and for the first 

session my group went along the road to play at St. James Clerkenwell, also a 

1793 Bridge organ rebuilt by Mander.  On this organ we each got the chance to 

play a piece and then give our opinions on the good/bad points of it.  The tutors 

also helped us by suggesting different styles or articulations to play the piece in, 

or gave us suggestions of approaching various pieces using different techniques. 

With the first lesson having been completed, our group headed back to St. 

Giles for the second session, where we played other pieces and had a different 

tutor, so we heard additional views on what needed to be improved in our 

playing.  After having our lunch at MacDonalds just down the road, we 

embarked upon our third and final teaching session, which was also at St. Giles.  

In this session we each had an allocated period of time where the tutor would 

suggest a piece that we should or could learn, and they would help us get started 

by suggesting fingerings and the style which the piece should be played in, and 

allowing us to have various attempts at sight-reading each section.  This was 

particularly enjoyable because we got a chance to sight-read the other students’ 

pieces, so it could be seen how each individual interpreted them. 

The second half of the teaching session gave us time to go up individually to 

the tutor and work on the registration for the pieces which we would play in the 

recital, in which everyone played one of the pieces they had been working on 

during the day and to which the parents were invited. 

An enjoyable end to a great day! 
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THE ASSOCIATION DINNER 

9 November 2002 

David Pether 

In order to attend the Association’s dinner, members had first to pass the 

initiative test of locating the Orange Room on the University of Reading’s main 

campus. Non-existent or unlit signs on a particularly gloomy night proved to be 

the first obstacles, but there was still a risk upon entering the correct building 

that the unwary would mistakenly wander into the Blue Room by way of a back 

door and find themselves in the midst of a wedding reception. 

Once all of the twenty-five members and guests were safely assembled in 

the appointed place (thanks to the assistance of a search-party or two), a fine 

three-course dinner with choice of menu was served at a pleasantly relaxed 

pace, with conversation ranging widely beyond the Association’s activities. At 

a late stage in the meal there was the unexpected bonus, due to the matrimonial 

celebration across the corridor, of a substantial firework display over the 

University grounds, reducing the chatter temporarily to a series of appreciative 

“ooooh”s, “aaahh”s and the occasional “goodness me!”. 

Once order had been restored and the coffee served, the President rose to 

introduce our guest speaker for the evening, Dr.Roy Massey MBE, Organist of 

Hereford Cathedral for over a quarter of a century and now enjoying a well-

earned semi-retirement as President of the Royal College of Organists. Our 

President commented that he knew we were in for a treat as Dr.Massey’s ability 

to speak entertainingly during his recitals is justifiably renowned. 

We were indeed not disappointed by the ensuing speech, which expertly 

balanced both amusing and thought-provoking anecdotes. Amongst many 

situations touched upon, Dr.Massey recalled some of his earliest experiences on 

taking up the post at Hereford, mused on the pitfalls of being a travelling 

recitalist, and looked forward to the RCO’s impending move to a new home in 

Birmingham. He called on those present to find out about the initiatives already 

put in place for this new era, and promised that the RCO would become 

increasingly relevant to organists of all levels of ability
1
. 

The evening closed when Past-President Graham Ireland proposed a vote of 

thanks to Dr.Massey for his company and for sharing his thoughts with us, and 

to Christine Wells who organised such an enjoyable evening. 

                                           
1
 The future of the RCO is discussed later 



24  

 

HYMNS 

Jim Wooldridge 

I was asked a few years ago to give a talk on hymns to some members of my 

own church, (St Andrew’s URC, Reading) and I must acknowledge with 

thanks, that much of the material for this came from a book called Abide With 

Me written by Ian Bradley.  This mainly covered the Victorian period during 

which time many thousands of hymns were written.  In fact it appears that apart 

from translations from passages from the bible, hymns hardly existed before 

then. 

First of all, I had to decide on what a hymn actually was, and to me it seems 

that an accurate description would be a piece of poetry, normally rhyming, on 

some aspect of the Christian faith, set to music.  Incidentally, my own first 

hymn should have been - 

Long ago the lilies faded  

Which to Jesus seemed so fair  

But the love that bade them blossom  

Still is working everywhere. 

This is the first verse of hymn 38 in the old Congregational Praise, and it 

was printed across the corner of a large square of pink paper which was 

wrapped round the flowers sent to those members of the now long gone of 

Trinity Congregational Church in Reading who had enjoyed a happy event.  

They also sent flowers to those who had suffered a sad one, and these were 

wrapped in mauve paper bearing the words “Our prayers are with you at this 

difficult time”.  Unfortunately they used the wrong paper when my twin brother 

and I were born on Pancake Day in 1931, though perhaps with two extra 

mouths to feed instead of the expected one, maybe the words were not that 

inappropriate! 

Prior to Victorian times such music as there was in church, was provided by 

amateur bands, consisting of flutes, clarinets, violins and any other instruments 

that were available.  Not only was the music played by the band, but it was also 

chosen by them, and very often they played the same tunes that formed their 

repertoire on Saturday nights at the local inn where the worship of God was a 

long way from their minds. 

These bands would often turn up for church the next day somewhat the 

worse for wear and take their place in the gallery at the back of the church, 

where they were able to draw a curtain to prevent them being seen during the 

non-musical parts of the service, enabling them to carry on drinking and playing 

cards.  The congregation did not participate in the music, but only turned round 

to listen to it, and this is the origin of the phrase “Face the music.”  Naturally, 






























































